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Since its inception on September 7, 2002, Al-Wasat 
newspaper has followed the political situation in 
Bahrain step by step, and its role has been linked 
to the stages and developments experienced by 
the state and society at the beginning of the new 
millennium. The sensitivity of the political part that 
Al-Wasat practiced increased after the popular 
movement which began on February 14, 2011, 
where the newspaper interacted with the uprising 
and covered it professionally, through its news, to 
a great extent, which was held against it as a bias 
towards the demonstrators’ side, and it paid for 
that through stages of prevention and suspension 
until the final decision to dissolve it on June 4, 
2017. 

Al-Wasat was a national journalistic project; it took 
neutrality and objectivity as a slogan, devoted 
itself to the public interest, worked close to the 
people, and gave priority to expressing their 
issues, interests, and daily concerns. 

When examining the performance index of Al-
Wasat in recent years, we'll find it parallel to the 
popular movement's strength and weakness, in 
addition to its progression and regression. By the 
beginning of 2011, which witnessed the start of 
the Arab Spring revolutions, Al Wasat coverage 
was in line with the popular movement in Bahrain, 
which seemed to be affected by the movement 
that is ravaging the Arab region, from North Africa 
to the Arab Orient. 

The Alert  

The Editor in Chief, Dr. Mansour al-Jamri, was 
the first to warn of the seriousness of the new 
situation, and he wrote in an editorial, 
published on February 15, 2011, a front-page 
article entitled "and the banned happened", 
saying that " my heart is burning for my 
country, which is small in space, but of 
considerable concerns, hopes, and aspirations, 
and for its youth, and I have been repeating 
and saying " he said, "the seemingly complex 
problems are simple and just need a different 
approach than the one we had during the last 
period." This was in response to the death of 
the first victim in the Bahraini movement, the 
young man Ali Abdul Hadi al-Mushaimaa, from 
the village of Daih, south of Manama, the 
capital, by the security forces' bullets, and 
whose photo was published in the front page 
entitled "One killed and more than 60 injured 
in protest marches yesterday". 

 

Al-Wasat Newspaper 14 Feb 2011 
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As the situation evolved, besides the tendency 
towards confrontations in the following days, 
Al-Wasat has committed itself to covering it, 
as expected from any professional newspaper. 
After the Tunisian and Egyptian news have 
occupied the headlines in recent weeks, the 
Bahraini news have occupied the newspaper's 
headlines since Wednesday, February 16th, to 
announce a new phase in the history of 
Bahrain: "A second dead in the protests, Al-
Wefaq suspends its parliamentary activity, and 
demonstrators are massing in the Pearl 
Roundabout," with a picture of the masses on 
eight columns, with details on the next five 
pages. On Friday, February 18th, it published 
an article entitled "Bloody Thursday of 
Bahrain," with images of the Roundabout, 
army forces, and the wounded. The first page 
of Saturday's edition carried two news: "The 
Crown Prince launches an initiative to calm 
the parties and dialogue with all," and "the 
use of live bullets in the Pearl Roundabout." In 
the Sunday’s, February 20th , issue: "The 
Crown Prince orders the withdrawal of all 
military and security forces from the streets of 
Bahrain," and “The Youths of Pearl 
Roundabout re-sit-in peacefully.” 

 

 

Al-Wasat Newspaper 16 Feb 2011 

 

Along the same lines, the newspaper tried to 
maintain professionalism and credibility in 
coverage, and a sympathetic position towards 
the legitimate aspirations of the people. The 
term, dialogue, continued to be repeated in 
the news' front-page, during the following 
three weeks, which were mainly statements 
by the King and the Crown Prince, who 
stressed the necessity of dialogue and the 
participation of all parties in it, and some of 
which were positions of support for dialogue 
by Arab and foreign parties, primarily the 
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United States, the United Kingdom, Kuwait 
and Saudi Arabia. 

  
Al-Wasat Newspaper 18 Feb 2011 

This methodology continued to adhere to the 
call for dialogue, until mid-March when it 
published, on the 13th, a headline in which 
the Crown Prince announced that "any 
agreement through dialogue will be submitted 
to a referendum." The next day, the Crown 
Prince went on to call for a "government that 
represents the will of the people and the full 
power of the Council of Representatives," and 
just below it, Al-Wasat published a news story 
revealing a sudden shift in the course of 
events: "A political security catastrophe 
paralyzed Bahrain yesterday," referring to 900 

people who were injured, mostly suffocated, 
as a result of the attempt to disperse 
protesters in front of the Bahrain Financial 
Harbour. 

 

 

Al-Wasat Newspaper 14 March 2011 

 

First Suspension: 

This method adopted by Al-Wasat to achieve a 
balance in the discourse between the 
government news and the news of the field is 
no longer viable in the following days, since 
news continued on the intervention of the Al-
Jazeera Shield forces and the King declared 
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the  state of national safety on March 15 and 
16, leading Bahrain to a dark tunnel after: the 
storming of the Pearl Roundabout, the center 
of events; the controlling of the Al-Salmaniya 
Hospital by the army (two kilometers from the 
Roundabout), which was receiving most of the 
injuries for treatment; and demolishing the 
Pearl Roundabout monument in the center of 
the capital. In this critical period, Al-Wasat has 
committed itself to news coverage and has 
decreased the presentation of views that may 
seem sympathetic to the popular movement. 
Also, with the security option outweighed, the 
iron fist imposed, and the prospects for a 
peaceful internal solution blocked, Al-Wasat 
continued to receive calls from abroad for 
dialogue, whether from the Arab League, 
Britain or Turkey, and besides its interest in 
the efforts of the Kuwaiti mediation 
delegation, which was not officially welcomed. 

Despite this balanced professional approach of 
the newspaper, it didn’t satisfy the regime, 
and was suspended for the first time in early 
April 2011; moreover, was forced to fire 
editor-in-chief Mansour al-Jamri. The board 
was given a choice, if it remained, to either 
close the newspaper, or to appoint another 
editor. The officials nominated three people, 

two from outside the newspaper, and the 
third was the head of the sports section of the 
newspaper; however, these options 
threatened to worsen their performance, as 
the official authorities wanted to undermine 
their role and end their influence in the arena. 

After prolonged deliberations on the first day 
of announcing the decision, it was agreed that 
the editor would step down from his position 
and appoint a fourth person, Obaidli Al 
Obaidli; a board member and a shareholder in 
Dar Al-Wasat, with a previous leftist 
background, whose choice was "of lesser harm 
from the other two." Nevertheless, pessimistic 
expectations were right. The newspaper 
publications were restricted, the following 
weeks, its coverage was declined, and the 
government news was highlighted without any 
exclusive coverage that distinguished it from 
other newspapers. The limit of expression of 
opinion in articles was also reduced, and many 
of them were suspended. Consequently, 
public follow-up was halved, which was a 
spontaneous way of expressing the street's 
rejection of guardianship on the newspaper, 
besides the discharge of the editor-in-chief, 
where a significant number of subscribers 
canceled their subscriptions to the newspaper. 
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However, the press body continued to resist 
this dominance within the newspaper in order 
to maintain it, as much as possible, knowing 
that this action was so cruel because of the 
dismissal of the editor-in-chief along with the 
manager, Mr. Walid Noueihed, the head of the 
localities department, Mr. Aqil Mirza, and two 
editors of Iraqi nationality. 

Over the next four months, the newspaper 
was quietly arranged after legal consultations, 
where the board reinstated Al-Jamri to the 
editorial presidency position, to restore the 
exercise of its role, vitality and presence in the 
political street, albeit with greater caution, 
and while trying to keep up with 
developments as imposed by the new 
restrictions. 

The year 2011 ended, and the popular 
movement was still primarily maintaining its 
momentum, but as 2012 began, security 
tightening and restrictions on the authorized 
activities began, with increased restrictions on 
any street events such as demonstrations, 
rallies and mass gatherings, besides the 
pursuit of human rights activists and the direct 
targeting of those working in the field, 
including reporters, photographers and social 
networking activists, and a number of them 

entered the detention centers while others 
were forced to leave the country or ease the 
movement. 

 

The Liquidation Policy: 

In 2013, activists were massively eliminated 
from the field, and restrictions on human 
rights organizations and opposition political 
associations were increased, in order to 
complement the regime's ongoing 
prosecutions in the past period, and the direct 
targeting of its leaders, such as Ibrahim Sharif 
(Waad), Sheikh Mahfouz (Amal), and Fadel 
Abbas ( Al-Wahdawi), Sheikh Ali Salman (Al-
Wefaq). Moreover, the Ministry of Justice 
entered into a cruel battle which ended in the 
formal dissolution of most of these 
associations, while the fifth association (Al-
Ikhaa) later dissolved itself, and only two of 
the seven associations (Al-Menbar and 
National Assembly), were exercising a minimal 
role in a hesitant manner. Also, a very limited 
number of jurists were struggling to follow the 
news of arrests, house raids, trials, and violate 
prisoners' rights, that continued throughout 
these years. 
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In the following years, the popular movement 
gradually diminished to small daily rallies, 
marching out in the evening in different 
villages and towns, in parallel with the 
performance of the opposition media abroad. 
The campaigns focused on files of torture, 
prisoners' rights, and trials, as well as 
demanded the reconstruction of mosques and 
places of worship that the regime demolished 
at the beginning of the national safety period. 
Al-Wasat dealt with these issues through the 
news or the writers' comments, besides other 
effective political and living problems, such as: 
criticizing naturalization policies, increasing 
the frequency of sectarian discrimination, 
declining health and education services, and 
demanding the return of dismissed workers, 
who exceeded 5000, to their jobs. It opened 
its pages for the General Federation of Bahrain 
Trade Unions, and those dismissed and 
affected by labor and employment policies or 
arbitrary dismissal. 

In light of the general political stagnation and 
the restriction and liquidation of political 
societies within Bahrain, the scope which Al-
Wasat moves in and covers has diminished, as 
it has been trying to maintain its approach as 
an independent political newspaper, serving 

the public with its coverage, information, files, 
and investigations, as well as defending issues 
and concerns of the people and the 
declaration of positions on matters of public 
interest, especially the call for dialogue and 
national reconciliation, which was one of its 
fundamentals, and criticism of  considering 
the security engagement the only way out of 
the crisis. In this limited space of action, it was 
different from other newspapers, which were 
prejudiced to the authorities, and committed 
to defending the policies of governance 
throughout the time and by various means. 

Al Wasat was established on a national basis 
from the start, where some merchants from 
different regions of Bahrain, as well as from 
various intellectual, sectarian and political 
affiliations, formed a private shareholding 
company, representing an exceptional 
experience in terms of management and 
finance. This unique formation allowed it to 
play its role for many years, until the post-
2011 period, which disturbed the equation, 
and re-imposed restrictions and new laws, 
after the country was thrown into the heat of 
internal conflict fueled by external 
interventions in a significant regional and 
international battle. 
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Report of the Bahrain Independent 
Commission of Inquiry (Bassiouni) 

After the end of the emergency phase 
(National Safety), the Americans proposed to 
the regime the set-up of an inquiry committee 
to deal with the repercussions of the regime's 
excessive repression and violence. A royal 
fact-finding committee was formed, headed 
by Egyptian international lawyer Mahmoud 
Bassiouni, which came up with its famous 
report, which condemned the regime on many 
issues, including murder and torture, and 
denied the regime's propaganda on the 
Iranian interference in the political movement. 
However, the government that summoned the 
committee quickly turned against it, by 
virtually rejecting many of its 
recommendations, and trying to refute others 
through its media, and it didn't take a year to 
get rid of all its consequences and consider it 
from the past. 

The opposition welcomed this report despite 
some shortcomings, Al-Wasat also adhered to 
it as a reasonable, balanced and professional 
report; moreover, it was accepted by the 
government. The newspaper continued to 
recall the report, both in its press reports from 

time to time, or in the articles of its book, in 
the context of the public suggestion to the call 
for dialogue and national reconciliation, and 
emphasized the futility of the security 
solution. In addition, the writers continued to 
pay attention to public issues and criticize the 
general political situation and aspects of 
failures in the functioning of the state, as well 
as discuss discrimination and the decline of 
housing and health services such as increasing 
victims of sickle cell disease (Sclerosis), the 
continued political naturalization, 
environmental degradation, theft of public 
lands, the fight against corruption and the loss 
of public money. These issues were suggested 
and adopted by Al-Wasat during its fifteen 
years, while such files remained far from the 
concerns of other rival newspapers, which 
often criticized Al-Wasat and responded to the 
views of its authors. 

Hence, it wasn't expected that these official 
and semi-official newspapers would adopt the 
call for dialogue or national reconciliation, 
because this contradicts the partisan interests 
behind these institutions, while this call 
remained an essential part of Al-Wasat 
agenda. 
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The Last Scream 

The status of Al-Wasat can be summarized 
through the articles of Dr. Mansour al-Jamri, 
who was the only Bahraini editor to write a 
daily article for many years, and who was keen 
to follow the local and foreign developments. 
However, last year (2017) he published only 
four articles in five months, on January 5, 12, 
and 13, to stop once again until May 24 with 
an article entitled “Bahrain is Bleeding” 
commenting on one of the most important 
events that hit the island; the raid of the 
house of Ayatollah Sheikh Issa Qasim, after 
dropping his nationality and besieging his 
home for more than a year. "The news in 
Bahrain, over the past two days, wasn't good, 
the human spirit is alienated from the scenes 
of death and longed to look at the scenes of 
good and peace,” he wrote.  He pointed out 
that the presentation made by General 
Security Chief Tareq al-Hassan at the press 
conference (yesterday) was also heart-rending 
for any citizen, who loves his homeland, and 
perhaps the most painful was what happened 
around the house of Sheikh Issa Qasim in the 
Diraz, which resulted in the killing of five 

people; this could have been avoided by 
everyone." He repeated what he wrote in his 
article six years ago: “We are used to this good 
land, to grieve for the sorrow of each other, 
and to rejoice for the joy of each other, and 
Bahrain, which is small in space yet great in its 
people, can't bear all these pains. Therefore, 
the impact inflicted on the people was very 
great; it was a psychological, social, and 
political shock and it affected the Bahraini 
body in depth. ” 

He concluded his recent article by saying: 
"What happened is the result of backlogs and 
aggravated crisis prevailed in the arena which 
ruled out the logic of understanding, and this 
may have prompted various parties to think of 
the logic of the victor and the vanquished. 
However, Bahrain deserves a better situation, 
and the Bahraini people can overcome the 
difficulties, stop this bleeding, and emerge out 
of the tragic and vicious cycle to the supreme 
meaning that brings people together for the 
good and love of the nation." Despite this 
calm and objective tone and this conciliatory 
language calling for peace and predominance 
of national spirit, the regime, which no longer 
accepts non-aligned policies, has reached the 
conviction that Al-Wasat should be silenced, 
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liquidated and removed from the scene, which 
was done only ten days after the issuance of a 
decision to stop the newspaper on June 4, 
2017, so that the logic of one voice and one 
opinion would prevail over it, and the security 
option and oppression over the language of 
reconciliation and dialogue. 
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